  

  LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE –   9 NOVEMBER 2010 

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE - 6 DECEMBER 2010
PART   I -   NOT DELEGATED 

7d  .
  AQUADROME FORUM – MEETINGS IN 2010/11 AND CHANGES TO CAR PARK OPENING HOURS


  (DCES) 
  1.
Summary
1.1
The report asks the Committee to receive the minutes of the Aquadrome Forum meeting held on 14 July 2010/11 and to consider proposals for changing the hours of opening of the Aquadrome Car Park to achieve consistency throughout the summer and winter opening periods.  
2.
Details

2.1
The Aquadrome Forum holds two scheduled meetings per year.  The first of these in 2010/11 was held on 14 July and the second will take place on 17 November.  It is intended to report the minutes of each Forum meeting to the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee to facilitate scrutiny of management of the Aquadrome.  The minutes of the 14 July meeting are attached at Appendix 1.

2.2
At an earlier meeting of the Forum, on 23 February 2010 the Forum received information on the ORS survey of users of the site (dated November 2009). One issue raised through the TRDC complaints process was that it was considered that disabled users were treated unfairly due to the fact that they could not reasonably use the site when the car park was closed due to the fact that they relied on vehicular access to the site.  The Council wanted to obtain users’ views on a consistent pattern of opening hours for the car park.    The current opening hours of the Car Park vary from month to month, with a consistent opening time of 8.00am and closing times varying from 4.30pm in December and January to 8.30pm for the period from the second two weeks in May to the first three weeks in September.  The current opening/closing times are set out below:

Aquadrome Car Park Opening Times

	Month 
	week 
	times 

	January
	 
	8:00am – 4:30pm

	February
	First week
	8:00am – 4:30pm

	 
	Rest of month
	8:00am – 5:30pm

	March
	First three weeks
	8:00am – 6:00pm

	 
	Rest of month
	8:00am – 7:00pm

	April
	First two weeks
	8:00am – 7:00pm

	 
	Rest of month
	8:00am – 7:30pm

	May
	First two weeks
	8:00am – 8:00pm

	 
	Rest of month
	8:00am – 8:30pm

	June
	 
	8:00am – 8:30pm

	July
	 
	8:00am – 8:30pm

	August
	 
	8:00am – 8:30pm

	September
	First three weeks
	8:00am – 8:30pm

	 
	Rest of month
	8:00am – 7:30pm

	October
	First week
	8:00am – 6:30pm

	 
	Rest of month
	8:00am – 6:30pm

	November
	First week
	8:00am – 6:30pm

	 
	Rest of month
	8:00am – 6:00pm

	December
	 
	8:00am – 4:30pm


2.3
It is evident from the number of call outs to let visitors out of the car park after hours that there is confusion about closing times.  There has also been a recent e-mail complaint from a resident about how confusing it is.
2.4
Previously there would have been increased overtime charges in keeping the Aquadrome open longer in the evenings, however now that the flat above the toilet is occupied by a member of the grounds maintenance team, these increased costs do not apply, as this member of staff is able to lock the gates at the designated times.

2.5
Members of the Forum considered that the current closing times needed to be simplified, but care needed to be exercised when deciding the times at which the car park should close, in view of the risk of vandalism and other anti-social behaviour.  It was noted that, following the sounding of a bell at the closing time, a further half-hour period allowed parked cars to leave the site before the gate was locked.  Members were not in favour of an electronic control barrier in place of the gate, but asked for a notice showing out of hours contact numbers to be provided at the gate, for use when vehicles were locked in.

2.6
The Forum agreed to recommend as follows:

(1) that the closing times be 8.30pm from May-September inclusive and 6 pm from October-April inclusive; and

(2) that no charge should  be made for car parking.

3.
Options/Reasons for Recommendation
3.1
In light of recent budgetary issues officers are currently considering car park charges at a District-wide level.  This is likely to include the Aquadrome if the proposals are agreed by Members.
3.2
  It is open to the Committee to recommend alternative opening and closing times.

4.
Policy/Budget Reference and Implications
4.1
The recommendations in this report are within the Council’s agreed policy and budgets.  

5.  
Financial, Legal, Equal Opportunities, Staffing, Environmental, Communications & Website, 
5.1  
None specific.

6.
Equal Opportunities Implications

6.1
Relevance Test

	Has a relevance test been completed for Equality Impact?


	No 
The proposals involve opening the site for a  slightly longer period and as such has no negative impact on users of the site



	Did the relevance test conclude a full impact assessment was required?


	No)


7.
Community Safety Implications
7.1
Issues relating to increased vandalism at the site have been fully considered in revising the opening hours at the site.  
8.
Customer Services Centre Implications
8.1
None specific, however the proposed opening hours are much simpler to relay to users of the site, and therefore less likely to involve confusion and the incidents of visitors being locked in at the site are likely to be reduced.  
9.
Risk Management and Health & Safety Implications

9.1
The Council has agreed its risk management strategy which can be found on the website at http://www.threerivers.gov.uk.  In addition, the risks of the proposals in the report have also been assessed against the Council’s duties under Health and Safety legislation relating to employees, visitors and persons 

affected by our operations.  The risk management implications of this report are detailed below.

9.2
The subject of this report is covered by the Leisure and Community Services ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT  service plan.  Any risks resulting from this report will be included in the risk register and, if necessary, managed within this plan.
9.3
The following table gives the risks if the recommendation(s) are agreed, together with a scored assessment of their impact and likelihood: 

	Description of Risk
	Impact
	Likelihood

	1
	Likelihood of acts of vandalism and other anti-social behaviour at the site increasing due to longer opening hours at the site.
	I
	E


9.4
The following table gives the risks that would exist if the recommendation is rejected, together with a scored assessment of their impact and likelihood:

	Description of Risk
	Impact
	Likelihood

	1
	Users of the site are likely to continue to be confused regarding the opening hours and there are therefore likely to be a similar number of visitors locked into the car park. This may impact on the perception of the service.
	I
	A


9.5
Of the risks detailed above none is already managed within a service plan.

9.6
The above risks are plotted on the matrix below depending on the scored assessments of impact and likelihood, detailed definitions of which are included in the risk management strategy. The Council has determined its aversion to risk and is prepared to tolerate risks where the combination of impact and likelihood are plotted in the shaded area of the matrix. The remaining risks require a treatment plan. 

	Likelihood
	A
	X
	
	
	
	
	Impact
	Likelihood

	
	B
	
	
	
	
	
	V = Catastrophic
	A = >98%

	
	C
	
	
	
	
	
	IV = Critical
	B = 75% - 97%

	
	D
	
	
	
	
	
	III = Significant
	C = 50% - 74%

	
	E
	X
	
	
	
	
	II = Marginal
	D = 25% - 49%

	
	F
	
	
	
	
	
	I = Negligible
	E = 3% - 24%

	
	
	I
	II
	III
	IV
	V
	
	F =  <2%

	
	Impact


	
	


9.7
In the officers’ opinion none of the new risks above, were they to come about, would seriously prejudice the achievement of the Strategic Plan and are therefore operational risks.  The effectiveness of treatment plans are reviewed by the Audit Committee annually.

10.  
Recommendation
10.1 That the minutes of the Aquadrome Forum meeting held on 14 July 2010 be noted.

10.2 That the Executive Committee be recommended as follows:

(1)
that the opening time for the Aquadrome Car park be unchanged at 8am and the closing times be 8.30pm from May-September inclusive and 6 pm from October-April inclusive; and.
(2)

that the matter of car park charging for the site be considered as part of any  proposed district-wide scheme.


  

  

Report prepared by:
Chris Fagan (Committee Manager)





Julie Hughes (Principal Landscape Officer)
  

Data Quality


Data sources:


Information of relevance is Proactive complaints system, and ORS Aquadrome Users Survey November 2009.



Data checked by: Julie Hughes (Principal Landscape Officer) ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

Data rating: 
	1
	Poor
	

	2
	Sufficient
	(

	3
	High
	



Background Papers


None  

APPENDICES / ATTACHMENTS

Appendix  1: The minutes of the 14 July Aquadrome Users Forum meeting   








APPENDIX 1

THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At the meeting of the Aquadrome   Forum held in the O’Connor Room  , Three Rivers House, Northway, Rickmansworth, on Wednesday 14 July 2010 from 7.30pm to 8.50pm.

Present:
Eddie Edwards

Uxbridge Rovers Angling Society


James Timothy

Rickmansworth Water Ski Club


Michael Hamilton

Bury Lake Young Mariners


Peter Waters


Rickmansworth Residents’ 




Assoc/Rickmansworth Society


Dave Montague

Rickmansworth Festival Director


Keith Allen


Three Rivers Radio Yachting 




Club


Eileen Hunter


PCSO, Rickmansworth Police


Paul Knowles


PC, Rickmansworth Police


Ryan Hemmings

Sergeant, Herts Constabulary


Carly Trisk-Grove

Aquadrome Café


Chris Hope


Head of Leisure and Community Services, TRDC (in the Chair)


Julie Hughes


Principal Landscape Officer, TRDC


Kay FitzGerald

Biodiversity Projects Officer, TRDC


Janet Ide


Committee Manager, TRDC

In Attendance: District Councillors Ann Shaw OBE and Les Mead and Mrs Carol Mead.

An apology was received from Peter Brooker, Director of Community and Environmental Services.

AF01/10
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Aquadrome Forum held on 23 February 2010 were confirmed as a correct record.
AF02/10
UPDATE ON PROGRESS OF MATTERS RAISED AT THE LAST FORUM

ROSPA – Water Safety Management (AF26/09)


The draft Policy was being drawn up and comments being received.  It would be redrafted and sent to Members.  It would be re-circulated with any final comments then the Council would have a Water Safety Policy in place.


Car Park Opening Hours – (AF27/09)


This had not yet been formally reported to Members.  Existing opening hours were not likely to be any different until the last week in September 2010.


Uxbridge Rovers Angling Society – Weir Pool – (AF28/09)


Julie Hughes advised that the design documents were already out to tender and final comments were awaited from the Environment Agency.  She agreed to update Eddie Edwards over the next two weeks.


As a result of the complaint about extensive litter, Julie had referred this matter to the Grounds Maintenance team who looked at the frequency of litter picking provided and responded to comments raised at the last Forum.  The site was zoned and the areas used the most were cleared more often.


Another complaint had been received over the weekend.  She had spoken again with the Grounds Maintenance team as to how they could monitor more closely the litter issue, maybe by providing more litter bins.


Carly Trisk-Grove said bins did get overfull and the contents spilled out.  Eddie Edwards felt the bins still had capacity but people still threw their rubbish on the ground.  He had seen the groundsman with the litter picking stick upstream of the playground bridge.


There had not been a tenant in the flat above the toilet block over the past two months.  A grounds supervisor had now moved into the flat which would add another level of supervision on the site in addition to the part-time Park Ranger who would commence work in August.


Erosion


Peter Brett had been instructed to undertake a further erosion report and users would have been aware that they had been around the site.  It was anticipated that the report would be available in September.  The Forum would be updated at the next available opportunity.  Members would be informed by email before the next meeting.


ACTION AGREED:-




that the updates be noted.

AF03/10
TREE WORKS AT THE AQUADROME


Work had been carried out on some Poplar trees near the car park for health and safety reasons.  Residents had been anxious about the cutting back of trees at this time of year.  Prior to cutting the trees, they were inspected to see if there were any nests and the Contractors were provided with a checklist until the nesting season was over.

On 4 July 2010 part of a Willow tree had fallen at the Ebury Park play area.  On Monday 5 July, Julie Hughes had visited the site with a tree surgeon.  There was no way anyone could have predicted the failure.  The tree was not diseased or decayed but as a precautionary measure four other trees were removed in a similar location and condition because the Council was aware of the sensitivity of play areas.  The work was carried out immediately.  Trees were inspected periodically particularly around play areas.


It had been noted that the trees on the main road on the way in were getting quite large with low hanging branches, between the bridge and the member’s gate, and were in danger of damaging vehicles.


ACTION AGREED:-




that the update be noted.

AF04/10
CAPITAL WORKS FOR 2010/11


All capital works from last year had been concluded with the exception of additional topsoil in the main car park area.  This year the capital works were programmed in at the end of the summer, involving the resurfacing of the overflow car park and main access road.  A brief had been prepared for the contractors and consultants asking for four weeks’ notice of the precise timing of works, avoiding summer holidays and half term and this would involve closures.  Also to ensure that access was maintained over the weekend periods.  The Council did not anticipate the access road would need to be closed when work was being carried out to the car park.  If there were any major issues with the closing of the access road, Julie asked that Members let her know as soon as possible.  An email would be sent out to all users.


Dave Montague felt there was a risk assessment needed in terms of emergency services and how they would gain access to the site.


Michael Hamilton enquired as to whether the access road could be resurfaced doing one half at a time, using traffic lights to control traffic.


James Timothy advised that they had a delivery on a weekly basis to top up a tank with gas.  A tank of gas would probably last two weeks.


Deliveries would also be needed for the Café.


Julie had taken the comments on board and would speak to Peter Brett on the need to minimise closure and what options there were to keep the road open.


ACTION AGREED:-




that Julie Hughes would speak to Peter Brett on the need to minimise 
closure and what options there were to keep the road open.

AF05/10
FEEDBACK ON THE RICKMANSWORTH FESTIVAL – 15-16 MAY 2010

David Montague of Rickmansworth Waterways Trust reported that from a public point of view the Festival had been very successful.  Saturday was the busiest day attracting a lot of people in but did not gridlock Rickmansworth.  A lot of effort had been made to encourage people to come in by public transport or walk. The car park was not full and had been better managed.  There had been no need to close Harefield Road.


From a community and environmental point of view the area next to the Bury Lake Young Mariners was used.  It had produced a successful atmosphere linking with the Three Rivers Environmental Fair, with all local community charities in there.  There was a new entertainment marquee with acoustics which created a really nice different atmosphere in the main entertainment area where the main stage and major catering were.  The area in front of the café was opened up and people sat down and enjoyed the weather.  From a power supply point of view the new facilities were fantastic.  A simplified set up helped with risk assessments for power failure.  Two/three hours were saved in setting up and dismantling with smaller cabling.  This opened up that area for future events for using power supply there and avoiding generators.  More local businesses and community groups were involved and more sponsorship.  The weather on Sunday was not so good.


He was willing to arrange it again for next year.  Small businesses were interested through the Chamber of Commerce, getting involved because they saw it as the biggest event in the year.


There had been an incident with a car leaving the site on the Sunday evening.  He took a run at the bridge and did not succeed.  It was suggested that maybe some form of traffic calming be introduced.  If there had been low speed humps the accident would not have happened.  Members of the public coming in do quite a speed down the bridge into the car park.  In addition display speed limit signs.  These measures were already in place on the road down to the Bury Lake Young Mariners.  When the car park was improved it would attract more people coming by car.  It would be preferable to try and maintain it as a safe area for families with children.


The Head of Leisure and Community Services would review the matter.


Councillor Ann Shaw reported that at The Rickmansworth Festival there had been a couple of incidents involving some dogs accompanied by adults, who made no effort to control their dogs.  She considered that next year the Three Rivers District Council should consider whether dog owners should be obliged to keep them on leads. With so many children rushing about it was very fortunate that there were no serious injuries.


People were acquiring dogs as trophy dogs and did not know what they were taking on.  Dogs must be under control and not cause a nuisance to anybody.


Michael Hamilton suggested a meeting be set up with Debbie Sandling the Animal Enforcement Officer, Sergeant Ryan Hemmings and Head of Leisure and Community Services to see what could realistically be done.  Sergeant Ryan Hemmings said there was a need to look at the Aquadrome as a whole including signage.


Eddie Edwards felt the byelaws could be changed so dogs could be kept on their leads permanently whilst in public places.  Councillor Les Mead disagreed with this and said it was the owners that were at fault.


It was suggested that maybe children could be issued with a tag to be put on their arm in case a child got separated from their parents.


The Head of Leisure and Community Services congratulated David Montague on the success of the Rickmansworth Canal Festival.



ACTION AGREED:-


(1)
that the Head of Leisure and Community Services look into the provision of traffic calming measures in the area where traffic came over the bridge into the car park; and


(2)
that a meeting be set up to discuss whether dogs should be kept on their leads whilst in public places.

A  F06/10
OTHER EVENTS AT THE AQUADROME


Kay FitzGerald reported that the following events had either happened or were about to take place.


21 March – Sports Relief Mile Run organised by Comic Relief.


28 March – Peace Hospice Sponsored Dog Walk had raised over £1,000 for the day.


Green Flag judging took place in May with the final results due at the end of July.


General Bike Day in conjunction with the Police who had stamped 54 bikes.  The heat had put a few people off but it was planned to do it again next year.


Countryside Management Service - A walk for young children entitled ‘birding about’.


5 December – Santa Dash on behalf of the Peace Hospice – people in fancy dress dashing around the Aquadrome.


ACTION AGREED:-



that the update be noted.
AF07/10
UPDATE ON THE AQUADROME PARK RANGER


The Park Ranger from Leavesden Country Park would be commencing work at the Aquadrome at the beginning of August splitting his time between the two areas.  It was hoped over time his involvement on the site would help with some of the issues being raised.  It had not been decided which days he would be working at which site.  His main duty was to be the public face of the authority, be the person to liaise with school groups and other local groups and get children involved on the site.  He was employed to work 37 hours a week, involving some shift times.  The Police would be working closely with him.


In response to a question the PCSO confirmed that they held a surgery at Waitrose on Wednesday and Friday mornings in the Aquadrome Café.


ACTION AGREED:-

 
that the update be noted.
AF08/10
UPDATE ON PROGRESS TOWARDS A NEW ‘USERS’ BUILDING


Michael Hamilton reported in terms of other users of the lake currently.  The windsurfers had joined in with Bury Lake Young Mariners.  The model Boat Club had joined as a group member of BLYM and stored some of their kit in the BLYM premises.  A detailed discussion had taken place with Nomads Kayak Club and had agreed that when the new building became available they would join in.  Everybody could operate from one building with one level of control.


BLYM was working with the Head of Leisure and Community Services and his team to carry out a feasibility study.  Expressions of interest were due back on 16 July 2010.  A meeting would take place in the week beginning 19 July 2010 to have a look at them, to shortlist a small number and arrange a date when these people would be interviewed prior to carrying out the feasibility study.  The study would also consider business planning, arranging finance, fundraising etc to enable us to get an overall view on the whole project.  A consultation had been carried out within all groups and family members and developed a design.  They were waiting for revised plans to come from the architect then they could sit down with the Council, Head of Leisure and Community Services and the Director of Community and Environmental Service to consider when it would be appropriate to submit a planning application.


Whoever was appointed would be asked to contact other users to get their feedback and make sure that whatever was developed met the aspirations of the Water User Groups as well.  It was hoped a report would be ready by October.


ACTION AGREED:-

 
that the update be noted.
AF09/10
UPDATING REPORTS FROM MEMBER ORGANISATIONS


Keith Allen stated they had been unable to continue with their activities because of the amount of weeds on the water.  BLYM had cleared weeds from their end of the lake manually.  He offered Keith the use of their boats to try and clear the weeds manually and move the buoys down temporarily.  Michael Hamilton advised that during the weekend of 29/30 July 2010 arrangements had been made to hire a weed harvester machine, which cut the weeds which were then forced into a hopper and then emptied on to the bank and the weed disintegrated quickly.  http://www.kingcombe.com/pages/aqua_tractor


It was reported that the water level at Batchworth Lake was very low exposing the asbestos.  It was believed that the water level was the responsibility of the Environment Agency.  Kay advised that the sluice gate could be opened.


Eddie Edwards stated there had been more dog incidents recently.  Under Club rules the anglers were prevented from bringing their own dogs to the lake.


There had been a lot of complaints about canoeists using the river weir pool, with more visiting from further afield.


Kay had sought legal advice and had been advised that there was no right of navigation on the River Colne because it was not a tidal waterway.  There were no access agreements either.  There were two cases that decided this right of navigation aspect in January 2010 and the following was an extract from the advice:



“Occasionally and only over the last 4 or 5 years, it had been said that rights of navigation were analogous to the various rights of way there were on land, such as public footpaths.  Two cases had settled that this was not right.  Wills’ Trustees v Cairngorm Canoeing & Sailing School (1976) and Attorney General ex rel Yorkshire Derwent Trust and Malton Town Council v Brotherton 1992”


From the Council’s point of view, angling rights had been let to URACS who would probably be strongly opposed to access by canoes.  Potentially the Council could be in breach of its agreement with URACS if access to the river was permitted.  There was the question of access and egress across land as well which could be a source of conflict.


Canoeists did have right of access along the canal.


The Head of Leisure and Community Services suggested a letter be sent to the local Scout Group, Nomads Kayak Club, Batchworth and 6th Rickmansworth Scouts, Canoe Club and BLYM informing them of this legal advice.


How could the Landlord for the area charge for fishing rights if that Landlord could not guarantee reasonable fishing.


Councillor Ann Shaw asked what it said in the Lease.


Eddie Edwards advised that at a meeting over six months ago with the Sports Development Officer, the officer had promoted angling to the youth of the local area, but he had heard nothing since.  Councillor Ann Shaw said if Eddie would provide the relevant information she would include it in the Councillors’ newsletter.


Michael Hamilton advised that the busiest period during the summer holidays was attracting 120 youngsters a day, with 30/40 young people teaching them as part of the Youth Development programme.


He said two Members of the Colne Valley Special Sailors’ group were trying to get into the Paralympics’ sailing team.


Sergeant Ryan Hemmings would arrange to meet Debbie Sandling and the Park Ranger regarding dogs, patrols would be increased over the summer period for children, the canal would be policed and a crime prevention leaflet issued.


Carly Trisk-Grove reported that they had just completed their first year at the café which had been great but a very difficult year.  She had spoken to the Director of Community and Environmental Services in connection with the overspend on the building and finance.  They had still not been able to take any salary from the business.


The café was a big building and only open for so little time to make a good living.  She wondered whether the Council would consider letting them hold a few private parties during the year which would generate £2,000 a year to reinvest in the building and enable them to take a salary.  They would employ security and would run the events responsibly.


She said they had had a break-in with the Head Chef gaining access through the roof in April and stealing over £5,000.


Councillor Ann Shaw stated that the planning permission had been carefully designed so this would not be simple or straight forward.


James Timothy reported that the Water-Ski Club had had a quiet start to the year and membership was slightly down.  Six or eight beginners’ days would be held throughout the holidays.


He enquired as to what was happening about the power supply and water.  He realised there were issues with power cabling to the building and a generator had been hired to deal with that.  As the generator had been bought it indicated that this was an ongoing thing rather than an end in sight.  Loss of power had caused damage to the computer, there was no security when they were closed because the cameras did not work.


The water issue had only begun since the cafe was built.  Major works had taken place and the water pressures disappeared.  He asked that these matters be investigated.  The Head of Leisure and Community Services said he would look into this.


The Head of Leisure and Community Services advised that the rationale behind purchasing a generator had been because as an Organisation which hired generators it was more economical.


There was a problem with the cable into the Water-Ski Club building and the Head of Leisure and Community Services had spoken with an engineer looking at various options to resolve the problem.  There would be a need to either dig up the road or part of the Aquadrome and there was a need to look at cheaper options.  He would check with the engineer as to the current situation.


James said they had managed to deal with the computer malfunction but were concerned with the security aspect and if the fridge went off.


Julie Hughes reported that she was with the Grounds Maintenance team that morning (14 July) and the main gate was open when they went to unlock it.  Whoever had been the last person to leave had not locked the gate.  This apparently happened a lot.


Eddie Edwards said several keys had disappeared.  It was possible some anglers might still have a key.  Discussion had taken place on a swipe card system.  It was expensive so could not commit to this idea.  A barrier system could be further discussed or change the locks.


PCSO Eileen Hunter advised that where the car incident had taken place at the bridge, the debris was still there.


ACTION AGREED:-

 
that the update be noted.
AF10/10
DATE OF FORTHCOMING MEETING

Wednesday 17 November 2010.

CHAIRMAN
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